MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Annual Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 12 May 2014
DRAFT MINUTES

An open meeting with Angela Burns AM/AC to discuss the future of services at Withybush and Tenby Cottage Hospitals took place from 7.00pm. 
Public Participation Session took place from 7.45pm until 7.50pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Raymond Hine, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Mrs Marcia Kidney, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Mrs Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes again reminded Members that the meeting was being taped using a digital voice recorder. 

79/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Graham Willcocks. 

80/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall and Cllr Peter Kidney both declared a personal 
interest in agenda item 15 – ‘to consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement 
between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North 
Sportsfield, Manorbier’. Cllr John Williams declared a personal interest in agenda item 17 – ‘to 
consider an update on matters affecting Jameston Play 
Area’.

81/14
To elect the Chairman of Manorbier Community Council for 2014/15. Cllr Hughes vacated the 
Chair at this point and asked the Clerk to take forward this item. Clerk asked Members for 
nominations for 
the position of Chair of MCC of 2014/15. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes be re-
elected as Chair for 2014/15. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes 
accepted the nomination, thanked Members for their support and confidence in him and returned to 
the Chair. 

82/14
To elect the Vice-Chairman of Manorbier Community Council for 2014/15. After a very brief 
discussion, Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that Cllr Terry Williams be elected as Vice Chair of MCC for 
2014/15. Cllr Marcia Kidney seconded this proposal. Cllr Terry Williams 
confirmed he would be 
willing to undertake this role for 2014/15. Vote taken – all in favour. 
83/14
To appoint representatives to South Ridgeway Community Association (SRCA), Manorbier 
Conservation Group (MCG), Board of Governors at Manorbier School (MS) and to MCC’s 
Staffing Committee (MCCSC).


SRCA – Cllr Hall and Cllr Terry Williams were MCC’s existing representatives. Cllr Hall reported that 
the posts were now obsolete under SRCA’s new constitution. No MCC representatives were 
therefore nominated.



MCG – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and (ex) Cllr Haynes were MCC’s existing representatives. 
Cllr Hughes reported that MCG had not met for over 12 months and so members agreed to leave 
these positions open for the next 12 months.


MS – Cllr Terry Williams was MCC’s existing Additional Community Governor on Manorbier School. 
Cllr Hine proposed that Cllr Terry Williams continue in this role for 2014/15. Seconded by Cllr Rob 
Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.


MCCSC – Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC’s existing representatives were Cllrs Hughes, Cllr Terry 
Williams, ex-Cllr Haynes and Cllr Mrs Marcia Kidney. MCCSC dealt with MCC job 
recruitment including interviews 
(e.g. Clerk appointments). Cllr Hine said he would be prepared to 
join this committee in place of ex-Cllr Haynes. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hine join Cllrs 
Hughes 
and Cllr Marcia Kidney on the staffing committee. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote 
taken – 9 
in favour, 1 abstention.
84/14

To approve the payment of the following Annual Subscriptions and Payments.


a) Annual Insurance Premium to Aon UK Ltd of £1,487.47p – Cllr Hughes outlined what was covered 
in the annual insurance premium. This included new elements for Jameston Play Area; the North 
sports field and pavilion, Manorbier; Fidelity guarantee, lap top, Bier house, etc. Cllr Peter Kidney 
proposed that this payment be made, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 



b) Monthly payment of Clerk and Proper Officer’s salary - £400 gross per month (including £80 
PAYE) - Cllr Terry Williams proposed that these monthly payments continue for 2014/15. Seconded
by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.



c) Monthly payment of Cleaner’s salary - £125 per month (no PAYE) – Cllr Peter Kidney proposed 
that these monthly payments continue for 2014/15. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in 
favour.


85/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council 
Meeting held on 7 April 2014. Cllr Long proposed that the Draft Minutes be accepted as a 
true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 3 abstentions.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the 7 April 
2014 meeting, in front of Full Council and in line with the policy agreed at item 207/13. Clerk erased 
the recording.  

  86/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 7 April 2014.


Clerk drew Members’ attention to the summary note of the meeting held with Network Rail 
prior to the Full Council meeting on 7 April 2014. Chair thanked the Clerk for his summary note.
  87/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following;
· Email from Mr Tony Wales about the condition of the road surface that leads to Lydstep Heads car park. County Cllr Phillip Kidney agreed to look into the problem, including ownership of the road. Councillors recalled that the condition of this BOAT (Byway Open to All Traffic) road had been discussed previously at MCC meetings.

· Email from Miss Power concerning the fallen tree in Manorbier – see item 66/14. Cllr Peter Kidney was thanked for his work on cutting back the tree. Cllr Peter Kidney agreed to chop down the rest of the tree in due course but confirmed it was not now in a dangerous state. Cllr John Williams offered to help in cutting down the tree.  
· PCC notification of the first Annual Precept Payment of £7694.00 for 2014/15.

· Letter from Mr R J Edwards about felling of trees on his land in Manorbier Newton. Cllr Long and County Cllr Phillip Kidney confirmed that these trees had been trimmed back, to ensure the road was safe to pass and in order that Cllr Long could get out of his home. This work had been undertaken with the owner’s consent (providing there was no charge to him).
· Letter from Jameston Community Association requesting directional road signage for Jameston Village Hall. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hine declared a personal interest in this item. County Cllr Phillip Kidney agreed to contact the Highways department, PCC, to ask for road signs.

· Email from Mid and West Wales Fire Control Room about their proposed merger with South Wales Fire and Rescue Service and relocation to Bridgend. Cllr Terry John expressed a personal interest in this item. Councillors expressed their concerns about this potential loss of service and related jobs. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that a strongly worded letter be sent to County Cllr Wynne Evans expressing MCC’s concerns about this merger. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 1 abstention.
· Emails from PCC about road closures at the level crossings in the area during night time in early June 2014.

· Notifications from One Voice Wales on training courses for Community Councils.

· Welsh Government Newsletter for Town and Community Councils – see www.cymru.gov.uk
· Email from BBC Wales about home swaps between those with ‘interesting’ houses.
· Summary of the WAO Land Seminar (email link available from Clerk).

· Letter from PCNPA about planning advice for Community driven renewable energy projects.

· Welsh Government – job opportunity: Children’s Commissioner for Wales

· SLCC training event for Clerks of Town and Community Councils, in Cwmbran.



All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk.
  88/14
To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;


a) H1/14 – Hedgerow Removal at Manor Farm, Lydstep. Councillors held mixed views about this 
hedgerow removal (76 metres). Some members noted that this was a small hedgerow and its 
removal would probably have minimal impact on nature, whilst allowing farmers to use bigger, more 
efficient, machinery. Other members expressed their concerns of setting precedents and of the 
conflicts with existing legislation which sought to protect hedgerows. After further consideration of 
the plans, Cllr John proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr 
Long. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 2 abstentions.


Other planning notices were noted, including the approval of the Certificate of Lawfulness for a 
residential caravan for Manor Farm, Lydstep. 

 89/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 March 2014 to 11 April 2014.  
          

The opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £11,525.22 and

   transactions totalling £536.78 had cleared the account. A transfer of £20,000 from the Business 
Tracker account had been made. No other payments had been paid in to the account. Cheques 
totalling £22,062.30 had yet to clear the account. The cleared closing balance was £30,988.14. 
The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account was now £18,721.62. Clerk clarified matters on the 
Hags-SMP payment. This had now been made following outstanding queries being rectified by 
Hags-SMP. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed 
that the financial statement be accepted as a true and 
accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
 90/14

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney reported;
· Potholes outside Bush Terrace, Jameston would be filled shortly

· New metal backed road signs would be erected soon in Meadow Road, Jameston
· PCC’s Streetcare team would be visiting the site of the proposed bus shelter in Jameston soon

· Ex County Councillor Pat Griffiths recently passed away

 91/14
To receive an update on and consider and approve Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Audit 
return for 2013/14. Clerk informed members that the Annual Return had not yet been received back 
from the Internal Auditor and so approval would need to be put back to the June 2014 meeting. 
Notice of Elector’s Rights Notices were being displayed until 18 May 2014.

 92/14
To receive an update on and consider and approve the co-option of one councillor for the one 
casual 
vacancy in the Manorbier Ward. Clerk confirmed that Casual Vacancy Notices were now 
being displayed around MCC’s area. PCC would inform MCC if any electors petition for an election 
to fill the Casual Vacancy was forthcoming. If not, the Co-option procedure could begin. 
 93/14

To consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement between MCC and 
Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sportsfield, 
Manorbier. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk confirmed that, as requested, they had both gone through
the draft agreement. Several points and issues had been found and these had been sent back to the 
Solicitors for clarification and for amendment of the draft agreement. Cllr Hughes read out the 
queries raised. Cllr Hall reported that an old metal shed and some old goal posts were due to be 
taken away from the site by MUFC.
  94/14
To consider an update on the condition of Skrinkle Community Centre (SCC). Cllr Hughes read 
out an email from Mrs Joan Stace, SRCA, about the SRCA’s concerns about communications on 
this matter between MCC and the SRCA. Cllr Hughes drew SRCA’s attention to approved Minutes 
which gave the latest position at the time of each Full Council meeting. Cllr Hine reported that he had 
visited the hall that day. Buckets placed on the floor of the hall to catch leaks, were full to overflowing 
and there was also water on the floor. Chairs in the room had also gone mouldy. The SRCA had also 
reported in this email that the YHA had told them the problems had been dealt with and electricians 
were due in to survey the condition of the electrics the following week. Chair confirmed that this was 
news to MCC and no electrical certificates had been received by MCC as yet. The SRCA had also

            mentioned loss of revenue due to the hall being closed and confirmed that meetings of the Youth     
Club had stopped.



Clerk read out the latest emails from YHA’s Solicitor. Although there were some factual 
incorrectness in the emails (around length of lease), the YHA had now confirmed that they were 
looking 
for alternative use of the hall, including for additional classrooms, toilets and showers. These 
were being worked up with the PCNPA (the landlord). Suspension of MCC rental payments was 
accepted by the YHA. YHA agreed to get back to MCC in due course although Cllr Terry Williams 
noted that there was no reference to damage repair in the latest email.


Councillors suggested that the Youth Club look for alternative locations locally, providing property 
was respected by them. Cllr Terry Williams said that Emmanuel Gospel Church could be considered 
as a venue. Members also suggested that the SRCA might like to approach the YHA to explore their 
taking on of a lease agreement for Skrinkle Hall, should they wish.



Clerk was asked to respond to the SRCA email and to copy the YHA emails to SRCA.
 95/14

To consider an update on matters affecting Jameston Play Area. 


Cllr Hughes reported that the play area was being well used. Cllr Hine reported that Cllr Willcocks 
and he had undertook MCC’s first inspection of the play area and handed the relevant inspection 
sheet to the Clerk. Cllr Hine also reported that he had seen a PCC inspector on site and he had 
drawn attention to the matting around the slide and had reported that the support for the electricity 
pylon should also be fenced off. Councillors wondered why PCC had not undertaken this work when 
they were responsible for the site. Cllr Hughes confirmed that RoSPA would be undertaking MCC’s 
annual inspection of the play area in June 2014. Other issues would be covered in a confidential 
session later in this meeting.
 96/14

To consider an update on the new Town and Community Councils website. Clerk said the new 
website is up and running. The new site address is www.pembstcc.co.uk A web hosting agreement 
now needed to be signed by MCC and PCC. This, amongst other issues, covered agreement that 
the £500 Welsh Government grant be kept by PCC (as already agreed by MCC) and that PCC 
provide twelve months servicing and support of the website. Clerk reported that he was happy with 
the support already provided by PCC. Cllr Hine proposed that the agreement be signed by 
Cllr Hughes on behalf of MCC, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk 
encouraged Members to send him material for the website.
 97/14

To consider any outstanding or emergency issues before Council.


Clerk reported that SWALEC had sent an electricity bill for the North Sportsfield and Pavilion, 
totalling £49.99.  Cllr Long proposed that this payment be made, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. 
Vote taken – all in favour.



Cllr Hall reported that a big pothole had appeared at the top of Warlows Meadow, near to Tenby 
House and asked if this could this be repaired. County Cllr Phillip Kidney agreed to look into the 
matter. Cllr Hughes also reported the pothole at The Slough. This was now proving to be dangerous, 
especially for bikes. This had been in a bad state for a number of years. County Cllr Phillip Kidney 
agreed to pursue. 
 98/14

To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;




a) Welsh Water - £14.49 (in respect of the North Sportsfield, Manorbier.)  Cllr Hall declared a 
personal interest in this item. Cllr Terry Williams 
proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr 
Hine. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 1 abstention.

b) Clerk’s office expenses - £6.99p. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this invoice be approved and paid, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked that Members stand in a minute’s silence in memory of the late County Cllr Mrs. Pat Griffiths. 

  
At this stage, Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC move into confidential session, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Hughes then confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council was scheduled for Monday, 2 June 2014, at 7.30pm, at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston. Cllr Hughes thanked members of the public for attending. All members of the public left the meeting.
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